


disruptive behaviour incidents, that are evidenced and the customer is notified, within a 90 
day period. While going through this process, we continue to work with the customer and 
the community to try resolve the issues through other means. 
 
Between 3 February 2022 and 2 May 2022, Kāinga Ora issued four notices as part of our 
process under section 55A of the RTA.  
 
Serving a notice provides Kāinga Ora the opportunity to address the behaviour, while also 
providing the tenant with an opportunity to reflect on the situation, and to work on 
changing their behaviour. As our guidance becomes more refined and our people more 
confident using the tools, we anticipate an increase in the number of notices that will be 
issued. 
 
Tenant relocations – agreed and required 
 
In addition to issuing Section 55A warning notices, Kāinga Ora is also able to utilise tools 
to support relocation where disruptive behaviour occurs, and the need to move is 
identified as a necessary next step. Kāinga Ora follows one of two pathways: 
 

• If the tenant is willing to be relocated, Kāinga Ora is able to take steps as soon as 
a suitable home is identified. Since January 2022 there have been 39 households 
relocated for disruptive behaviour by agreement.  
 

• Where the tenant has not been willing to work with Kāinga Ora, section 53B of the 
RTA can be used to end a tenancy and transfer the tenant to another home. To 
date, three notices to relocate under Section 53B have been issued. Of these, two 
tenants have successfully been relocated, and one remains in progress. 

 
Whenever a customer is relocated we continue to work with them to ensure appropriate 
support is in place for the customer and their whānau to settle well into the new 
community.    
 
You have the right to seek an investigation and review by the Ombudsman of this 
response. Information about how to make a complaint is available at 
www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or Freephone 0800 802 602. 
 
Please note that Kāinga Ora proactively releases our responses to official information 
requests where possible. Our response to your request may be published at 
https://kaingaora.govt.nz/publications/official-information-requests/ with your personal 
information removed.  
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
Nick Maling 
General Manager National Services 
 




